

The Alliance for a Competitive Workforce October 26, 2018

Kirstjen Nielsen Secretary, U.S. Department of Homeland Security

George Fishman
Deputy General Counsel, U.S. Department of
Homeland Security

L. Francis Cissna
Director, U.S. Citizenship and Immigration
Services

Craig Symons
Chief Counsel, U.S. Citizenship and Immigration
Services

Re: <u>DHS changes to high-skilled immigration policy through sub-regulatory agency action</u>

Dear Secretary Nielsen, Director Cissna, Deputy General Counsel Fishman, and Chief Counsel Symons,

We are writing you to request that you reevaluate the Trump administration's unprecedented use of sub-regulatory actions to change policy governing the high-skilled immigration system.

When making significant policy changes through sub-regulatory actions, U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services (USCIS) has been able over the last year to promptly proceed with the policy prescriptions it at least initially believes it prefers. But this use of sub-regulatory policy memos means that policy changes do not reflect valuable insights that are dispersed among intra-agency and interagency experts in government and widely distributed within the regulated community, including employers engaged in academia, research, non-profit activities, and across a broad cross-section of industry that regularly hire highly skilled foreign-born professionals. Thus, while the GAO has reported that about 59,000 different employers¹ have petitions approved annually for H-1B status, none of these organizations had input, awareness, or visibility regarding changes in policy that directly impact their ability to hire and retain H-1B professionals. The memos are also unnecessarily overbroad, and thus engender, by definition, unintended consequences. Perhaps most critical for the regulated community focused on the high-skilled immigration system, the policy changes by memo over the last year feature a lack of clarity regarding implementation and result in inconsistency. Good government requires more.

INTRODUCTION

The Compete America coalition advocates for ensuring that the United States has the capacity to educate domestic sources of talent, and to obtain and retain the talent necessary for American employers to continue to innovate and create jobs in the United States. Our <u>coalition members</u> include higher education associations, industry associations, and employers. Coalition members collaborate to reflect the common interests of universities and colleges, research institutions, and corporations with regard to high-skilled employment-based immigration. For more than 20 years, Compete America has worked with successive administrations and Congress on issues critical to immigration compliance in the employment-based immigration system, as well as the global mobility of talent.

¹ See GAO, H-1B Visa Program (GAO 11-26, January 2011) at Figure 5, page 15.

U.S. Department of Homeland Security, U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services

Letter from Compete America re sub-regulatory actions

October 26, 2018

Page 2 of 6

Our coalition members are committed to and well-understand the importance of protecting the integrity of the immigration system. The need for such integrity includes, but of course is not limited to, preventing fraud and ensuring compliance in the implementation of the nation's high-skilled immigration laws. We stand ready to meet with you to discuss any of the issues we are raising, and would welcome the opportunity to engage in a conversation with you about the important topic of ensuring that the subregulatory actions you are pursuing in fact solve the problems you are focused on while avoiding undue burdens on the regulated community.

When making policy changes outside of notice and comment rulemaking under the Administrative Procedure Act, the Office of Management and Budget (OMB) has recommended for a decade that agencies follow "Good Guidance" practices pursuant to instructions provided to all federal agencies.² Under this OMB directive, even when not required to agencies are nevertheless "encouraged to consider observing notice-and-comment procedures for interpretive significant guidance documents that effectively would [inter alia]... alter the obligations or liabilities of private parties." Many of the subregulatory changes recently adopted by USCIS indeed significantly alter the obligations and liabilities of private parties. The OMB approach also presumes that agencies will "invite public comment on the draft document; and prepare and post on the agency's Web site a response-to-comments document." These presumptions have been largely ignored by USCIS in its recent sub-regulatory actions.

It is our understanding that the Trump administration's OMB, including the Office of Information and Regulatory Affairs (OIRA), is focused on the idea of limiting agencies' ability to change the rights and obligations of the regulated community without a thoughtful process. Such a process requires that federal agencies identify the problems they are trying to solve and limit policy changes to those that afford targeted solutions to those problems that can be operationalized and implemented without unintended consequences. There is no reason why high-skilled immigration actions by the agencies should be exempt from this priority.

EXAMPLES OF HIGH-SKILLED SUB-REGULATORY ACTIONS OF CONCERN

Among other immigration policy modifications under the Trump administration, the Compete America coalition is concerned by the following sub-regulatory changes that USCIS announced via policy memos:

1. <u>New Request for Evidence and Notice of Intent to Deny policy</u>, effective for petitions received September 11, 2018.

In addition to permitting denials without issuance of a Request for Evidence (RFE) or a Notice of Intent to Deny (NOID) when required initial evidence is <u>not</u> filed, the new policy specifically permits an adjudicator to deny benefit requests without an RFE or NOID wherever an adjudicator is of the view "the record does not establish eligibility," even where the minimum requirements for initial evidence under the regulations <u>are</u> satisfied. The prior policy required that an RFE or NOID be issued when a potential denial could be overturned with additional evidence. Even if prioritizing the agency's interest in

² The linked OMB memo, "Final Bulletin for Agency Good Guidance Practices," was issued January 18, 2007, by the George W. Bush White House, finalizing a draft proposed on November 23, 2005. 72 Fed. Reg. 3432 et seq. (January 25, 2007).

³ Id. at p. 3438

⁴ Id. at p. 3440.

U.S. Department of Homeland Security, U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services

Letter from Compete America re sub-regulatory actions

October 26, 2018

Page 3 of 6

discouraging skeletal filings and even if presuming this new policy will be effective in this regard, permitting individual adjudicators to deny cases without issuing an RFE is highly problematic when the petitioner has indeed submitted the initial evidence required by the agency's regulations. This is especially true because the policy memo and subsequent stakeholder call did not, combined, provide specificity and precision about the interplay between the agency's many longstanding practices on how to present supporting evidence and the new possibility that a denial would be issued without an RFE or NOID.

The new policy leaves employers filing petitions for immigration benefits in a quandary: employers that have satisfied the regulatory requirements for filing may be denied without an opportunity to clarify any misunderstanding the adjudicator may have.

2. New Unlawful Presence policy, effective August 9, 2018.

The agency announced a new interpretation for students and exchange visitors regarding the unlawful presence statute that Congress enacted in 1996. This is the statute that creates three- and 10-year bars to reentry, without the availability of waivers and exceptions. While the new policy has an obvious impact to the members of our coalition's higher education associations, it has broader consequences in our coalition: our employers commonly engage in vigorous on-campus recruitment at U.S. universities and often hire F-1 students, and many Compete members administer their own private sector J-1 exchange visitor programs.

Contrary to the government's policy in place since September 1997, the new policy equates failure to maintain status with unlawful presence and allows the government to retroactively identify when a foreign national had violated status and started to accrue from unlawful presence. This approach has the possibility of being fundamentally unfair as it leaves large numbers of students and exchange visitors in the situation of not being afforded an opportunity to correct their actions and bring themselves into compliance, because they will only learn about the inadvertent or technical violation of status years later.

The problem with the new policy announcement is that the Administrative Procedure Act requires legislative rule changes to undergo a robust review process. The agency did not engage in formal notice and comment rulemaking, presumably because it will argue that this new policy is an interpretative rule; that is likely wrong. Moreover, the new policy fails as a matter of statutory construction. The statute, in its 1996 amendments, introduced a new phrase – a "period of stay authorized by the Attorney General" (POSABAG) – applied both to define "unlawful presence" as beginning "after the expiration of the period of stay authorized by the Attorney General" ⁵ and to void nonimmigrant visas if an individual remains in the U.S. "beyond the period of stay authorized by the Attorney General." ⁶ POSABAG has always been interpreted in both provisions as identifying a period ending on a specified date, necessitating that in the context of a "duration of status" admission (the subject of the new 2018 policy) the period of stay authorized can only be considered "expired" when DHS makes a finding and decision to that effect, thus providing notice and attaching a date certain. Further, the statutory term "unlawful presence" must be given a meaning different from other concepts (such as failure to maintain status) that existed and were retained when this law was enacted in 1996; the new policy fails to do that.

⁵ 212(a)(9)(B)(ii) of the INA, codified at 8 U.S.C. §1182(a)(9)(B)(ii).

⁶ 222(g)(1) of the INA, codified at 8 U.S.C. §1202(g)(1).

U.S. Department of Homeland Security, U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services

Letter from Compete America re sub-regulatory actions

October 26, 2018

Page 4 of 6

3. New Third Party Worksite Evidence policy, effective February 22, 2018.

This new policy governs when contracts and itineraries are required for H-1B petitions on behalf of professionals whose work takes them to worksites other than those of their direct employer. The new policy was presented by USCIS merely as an enforcement tool for a general filing regulation that has long been on the books⁷ covering the need for contracts and itineraries in nonimmigrant employment-based petitions. However, that regulation was promulgated before the Immigration Act of 1990 created the new H-1B classification for specialty occupations, does not seem to ever have been intended to regulate H-1B specialty occupation workers that might be changing worksites, and had not been interpreted or enforced since 1995⁸ in the way suggested by the new policy. Indeed, in 1998 the agency proposed rescinding the applicability of the general contracts and itinerary rule to the H-1B category because the agency realized that the contracts and itinerary rule was not an appropriate mandatory requirement for H-1B classification.⁹

The new policy was adopted even though many employers over the last quarter century have successfully and consistently shown they have a qualifying employer-employee relationship, including the right of control, without ever providing an itinerary or contracts. This is because only a few employers require contracts or date- and time-specific itineraries to provide sufficient proof as to the actual work being performed at a third-party worksite or the non-speculative nature of the offered employment.

The new policy memo could be interpreted as a mandate for all employers to provide contracts and itineraries if an H-1B professional is on site at a third-party location. Unintended consequences immediately and necessarily follow such overbreadth. Perhaps most fundamentally, in many situations the documents described by the new policy memo do not exist.

4. New policy Eliminating Deference, effective October 27, 2017.

Under a policy previously in place, USCIS had deferred to prior nonimmigrant petition approvals issued by the agency when adjudicating extension requests involving the same employer, same employee, and same underlying facts as the initial determination, absent a material change in fact or a legal error by the agency. The new 2017 policy rescinds all such deference, and there have already been instances of denials being issued on extension requests even where there were no changes in fact and without the

⁷ The underlying regulation was proposed in October 1988 and finalized January 1990 (55 Fed. Reg. 2606, Jan. 26, 1990), addressing general filing requirements for the H-3 and H-2B petitions as well as the old H-1 category.

⁸ The Trump administration's 2018 policy explicitly overturns 1995 guidance interpreting the regulation, which had established that with regard to H-1B petitions the regulation was largely unnecessary and instead "requests for contracts should be made only in those cases where the officer can articulate a specific need for such documentation" because the "itinerary requirement in the case of an H-1B petition can be met in any number of ways." See the November 13, 1995 and December 29, 1995 memos from INS. These old policy memos do not seem to be available any longer on the USCIS website, but they are available through the American Immigration Lawyers Association "InfoNet" (the Nov. 1995 memo is AILA Doc. No. 95111390 and the Dec. 1995 memo is AILA Doc. No. 95122590). ⁹ 63 Fed. Reg. 30419, at 30419, June 4, 1998, where INS stated in the NPRM preamble that "[M]any industries in the United States, such as the health care and computer consulting industries, have begun to rely more frequently on the use of contract workers. It has been the experience of the Service that many bona fide businesses which provide contract workers to certain industries under the H-1B classification have experienced difficulty in providing complete and detailed itineraries due to the unique employment practices of such industries. For example, companies which are in the business of contracting out physical therapists or computer professionals often get requests from customers to fill a position with as little as one day advance notice. Clearly an H-1B petitioner in this situation could not know of all particular contract jobs at the time that it first files the H-1B petition with the Service."

U.S. Department of Homeland Security, U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services

Letter from Compete America re sub-regulatory actions

October 26, 2018

Page 5 of 6

agency proving or even suggesting a legal error. Of course, the agency always has the authority to rescind an approval or deny an extension where it finds fraud or a misrepresentation.

The new policy seems to fly in the face of the agency's regulations which establish that "supporting evidence [for a petition extension] is <u>not required</u> unless requested by the director." (Emphasis added.) It is facially inconsistent with the agency's regulation to instead adopt a policy that supporting evidence is <u>always required</u> for a petition extension. Eliminating deference to the agency's prior decisions leaves, for example, individuals who are in long green card backlogs and have held valid H-1B status for a decade or longer now subject to ambiguity and, consequently, possible denials, necessitating they depart the country and abandon their quest for lawful permanent resident status.

The new policy was unexpected because it avoids the otherwise long-accepted and well-recognized principle of administrative law that "justice demands that cases with like antecedents should breed like consequences." ¹¹

5. New Notice to Appear policy, effective date not yet finalized with regard to Part V. governing aliens considered no longer lawfully present after issuance of unfavorable decision on an employment-based petition (policy announced June 28, 2018).

Neither USCIS or its predecessor agency, the Immigration and Naturalization Service (INS), has ever had a practice of issuing a Notice to Appear (NTA) to commence removal proceedings (previously Orders to Show Cause) for all beneficiaries of denied employment-based petitions when adjudicators believe the beneficiaries are no longer lawfully present. While USCIS has not yet decided if or when it will implement the policy it announced June 2018 to employer-sponsored nonimmigrant and immigrant visa petitions, such a prospect has led compliant employers to scramble to evaluate many internal processes that might allow employers to avoid the negative impact (made more difficult without access to premium processing).

Given the historical inability of USCIS to provide prompt adjudications on all nonimmigrant petitions, USCIS's new policy creates a large pool of individuals who are likely to lose status by the time petition adjudication is completed. In recognition of this fact, DHS regulations make clear that individuals seeking extensions may usually maintain work authorization for up to 240 days awaiting adjudication. Under current practice, it is common for the nonimmigrant's underlying status to expire during this period. It would be helpful if the agency confirmed that – should it decide in the future to apply the new policy to employment-based petitions – it would consider individuals working under the 240-day work authorization regulation as individuals lawfully present for purpose of its NTA policy.

Under the new policy, many of these individuals would now be placed into removal proceedings—even if they promptly depart upon receiving notice of the denial. As USCIS was undoubtedly aware, there is currently no reliable means for a nonimmigrant to officially report her voluntary departure from the United States. The consequences of the NTA policy change would be severe. Among other things, the initiation of removal proceedings would create a legal nightmare for legal nonimmigrant professionals working in and contributing to the United States and the employers that sponsor them. Barring

 $^{^{10}}$ See, e.g., for the H-1B classification, the regulation at 8 CFR §214.2(h)(14).

¹¹ See, e.g., pronouncements from "the father of administrative law" and legal scholar Professor Kenneth Culp Davis in Davis, <u>Doctrine of Precedent as Applied to Administrative Decisions</u>, 59 W.Va.L.Rev.111 (1957) and his treatise Davis on Administrative Law (1978).

U.S. Department of Homeland Security, U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services

Letter from Compete America re sub-regulatory actions

October 26, 2018

Page 6 of 6

significant changes to current procedures, many of these cases would likely result in the entry of *in absentia* removal orders, which would make the individuals inadmissible for at least five years and unable to enter the United States for *any* purpose during this period.

CONCLUSION

In each of the above-referenced five examples, the agency made substantive changes to policies that had long been in place without affording the regulated community the protections of the Administrative Procedure Act or OMB's Good Guidance policy. Such protections would make it more likely that USCIS would carefully deliberate operational hurdles and the need to provide consistency.

When linked together, these sub-regulatory shifts create real world disruption for U.S. employers for which they cannot plan. For example, an employer requesting an extension of H-1B status for a foreign-born engineer that has held H-1B status with that employer in the same position for five years might receive a denial without the benefit of an RFE because the agency no longer has to provide deference to its prior decisions or afford the petitioner an opportunity to provide evidence if the adjudicator believes that the agency's current view on H-1B specialty occupation disqualifies the beneficiary.

These linked impacts are especially troublesome when the agency also suspends the option of premium processing, which USCIS has elected to do since April 2018. For instance, where an employer seeks to laterally hire an engineer employed in H-1B status with a different employer in the same or a similar job, the absence of premium processing coupled with the option for the agency to make a final decision without requesting further evidence will ultimately deter the lateral movement of H-1B workers. While portability of such workers is supposed to be encouraged, and protected, by statute, such porting becomes risky when the employee and the new employer are faced with the prospect of waiting six months (or longer) and then summarily receiving a denial.

Continued reliance by USCIS on sub-regulatory actions to administer the nation's high-skilled immigration laws without detailed and deep consideration of implementation challenges leads to serious impacts to the regulated community without any agency accountability. For that reason, we ask that you reconsider your extensive use of sub-regulatory actions to implement significant changes to U.S. high-skilled immigration. Thank you for your attention regarding this matter.

Respectfully submitted,

Scott Corley

Executive Director

Compete America Coalition



The Alliance for a Competitive Workforce November 1, 2018

Kirstjen Nielsen Secretary, U.S. Department of Homeland Security

L. Francis Cissna
Director, U.S. Citizenship and Immigration
Services

George Fishman
Deputy General Counsel, U.S. Department of
Homeland Security

Craig Symons
Chief Counsel, U.S. Citizenship and Immigration
Services

Re: Legal issues regarding H-1B adjudications at U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services

Dear Secretary Nielsen, Director Cissna, Deputy General Counsel Fishman, and Chief Counsel Symons,

We are writing to express our concerns about legal issues regarding the recent changes in adjudication standards for H-1B nonimmigrant visa petitions at U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services under the Trump administration. The agency's current approach to H-1B adjudications cannot be anticipated by either the statutory or regulatory text, leaving employers with a disruptive lack of clarity about the agency's practices, procedures, and policies. This lack of certainty and consistency wreaks havoc among the nation's employers which are hiring high-skilled Americans and foreign-born professionals.

The Compete America coalition advocates for ensuring that the United States has the capacity to educate domestic sources of talent, and to obtain and retain the talent necessary for American employers to continue to innovate and create jobs in the United States. Our <u>coalition members</u> include higher education associations, industry associations, and employers. Coalition members collaborate to reflect the common interests of universities and colleges, research institutions, and corporations with regard to high-skilled employment-based immigration. For more than 20 years, Compete America has worked with successive administrations and Congress on issues critical to immigration compliance in the employment-based immigration system, as well as the global mobility of talent. We stand ready to meet with you to discuss any of the issues we are raising, and would welcome the opportunity to engage in a conversation with you about standards and consistency in H-1B adjudications.

Our coalition's members have reported dramatic increases in the issuance of Requests for Evidence (RFEs) and denials regarding H-1B petitions for the last 18 months, and more recently are experiencing a sharp increase in the issuance of Notices of Intent to Deny (NOIDs) and Notices of Intent to Revoke (NOIRs) concerning H-1B petitions. These reported shifts in agency action have been perplexing to our coalition's members, especially because the agency's changes in approach were unannounced and unexplained and are not previewed in the regulations governing a qualifying H-1B specialty occupation that have been in effect since 1991.

We have identified three legal issues concerning the agency's current approach to H-1B adjudications that best frame most of the obstacles experienced by our members. We have outlined these legal issues below.

U.S. Department of Homeland Security, U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services

Letter from Compete America re H-1B adjudications

November 1, 2018

Page 2 of 5

LEGAL CONCERNS ABOUT H-1B ADJUDICATIONS UNDER THE TRUMP ADMINISTRATION

Congress has limited H-1B visa holders to, principally, those foreign professionals coming to the United States to provide services "in a specialty occupation." In the controlling statute, the Immigration and Nationality Act (INA), Congress delineated the definition of "specialty occupation" as an occupation that requires: (A) theoretical and practical application of a body of highly specialized knowledge, and (B) attainment of a bachelor's or higher degree in the specific specialty (or its equivalent) as a minimum for entry into the occupation in the United States.¹

In implementing these statutory requirements, legacy Immigration and Naturalization Service (hereafter "INS") promulgated regulations to which U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services (hereafter "USCIS") is bound today. The regulations INS promulgated in 1991² at 8 CFR 214.2(h)(4)(ii)-(iii) to implement the statutory language have never been revised, and do not communicate the new interpretations adopted by the Trump administration.

The current rules essentially establish two principles about an offered job that control whether an employer can successfully petition for H-1B classification for that job to be filled by a foreign-born professional. First, the job offered must be in "an occupation which requires theoretical and practical application of *a body* of highly specialized knowledge." Second, a four-year university degree or graduate or professional degree must be the "usual, common, or typical" requirement for the job. Patterns in H-1B adjudications over the last 18 months suggest other standards are being applied.

¹ INA Section 214(i)(1) – emphasis added

The term specialty occupation means an occupation that requires—

(A) theoretical and practical application of *a body* of highly specialized knowledge, and

(B) attainment of a bachelor's or higher degree in *the specific* specialty (or its equivalent) as a minimum for entry into the occupation in the United States.

Section 214(i)(1) of the Immigration and Nationality Act (INA) was added by the Immigration Act of 1990 (IMMACT90).

² Final rule at 8 CFR 214.2(h)(4)(ii)-(iii) published at 56 FR 61111, December 2, 1991 (see p. 61121). Proposed rule published at 56 FR 31553, July 11, 1991 (see p. 31559). The regulations defining specialty occupation have never been revised by either INS or USCIS.

³ 8 CFR 214.2(h)(4)(ii) – emphasis added

Definitions.

<u>Specialty occupation</u> means an occupation which requires theoretical and practical application of *a body* of highly specialized knowledge in fields of human endeavor including, but not limited to, architecture, engineering, mathematics, physical sciences, social sciences, medicine and health, education, business specialties, accounting, law, theology, and the arts, and which requires the attainment of a bachelor's degree or higher in *a specific* specialty, or its equivalent, as a minimum for entry into the occupation in the United States.

⁴ 8 CFR 214.2(h)(4)(iii) – emphasis added

Criteria for H-1B petitions involving a specialty occupation.

(A) <u>Standards for specialty occupation position.</u> To qualify as a specialty occupation, the position must meet one of the following criteria:

- (1) A baccalaureate or higher degree or its equivalent is **normally** the minimum requirement for entry into the particular position;
- (2) The degree requirement is **common** to the industry in parallel positions among similar organizations or, in the alternative, an employer may show that its particular position is so complex or unique that it can be performed only by an individual with a degree:
- (3) The employer *normally* requires a degree or its equivalent for the position; or
- (4) The nature of the specific duties are so specialized and complex that knowledge required to perform the duties is *usually* associated with the attainment of a baccalaureate or higher degree.

U.S. Department of Homeland Security, U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services Letter from Compete America re H-1B adjudications November 1, 2018 Page 3 of 5

❖ PATTERNS IN H-1B ADJUDICATIONS THAT REFLECT NEW AGENCY INTERPRETATIONS INSERTING SALARY REQUIREMENTS AS AN UNSTATED PREREQUISITE

USCIS has been denying H-1B petitions exclusively because an entry level wage is applicable for the specific position, even though the occupation itself is clearly a specialty occupation.

Nothing in the statute⁵ or regulations⁶ contemplates or suggests, much less states, that USCIS could ever take the position that it *per se* excludes or disfavors entry-level jobs in an occupation, or young professionals working in jobs in an occupation, as qualifying for H-1B specialty occupation approval.

Nevertheless, over the last 18 months USCIS has been issuing RFEs, denials, NOIDs, and NOIRs based on what must be an agency presumption of a disconnect between a comparatively entry-level job within an occupation and the employer's statements that a sophisticated body of knowledge is required for the job. The agency takes this position despite at least some non-precedent decisions by its Administrative Appeals Office saying otherwise. These decisions have explained, correctly, that the law anticipates entry-level positions and associated wages as qualified for H-1B status: "There is no inherent inconsistency between an entry-level position and a specialty occupation. For some occupations, the "basic understanding" that warrants a Level I wage may require years of study, duly recognized upon the attainment of a bachelor's degree in a specific specialty. Most professionals start their careers in what are deemed entry-level positions. That doesn't preclude us from identifying a specialty occupation."

❖ PATTERNS IN H-1B ADJUDICATIONS THAT REFLECT NEW AGENCY INTERPRETATIONS BEYOND THE STATUTE'S PREREQUISITES FOR A "SPECIFIC SPECIALTY" OF STUDY

Employers have reported repeated instances of USCIS denying an H-1B petition on the basis that the degree held by the sponsored foreign professional is not within a single field of acceptable study for an occupation.

Nothing in the statute allows for administrative discretion to restrict a qualifying specialty occupation to only those occupations where "the specific specialty" necessary for the job is only obtainable through completion of a single, exclusive degree. When the agency promulgated its regulations in 1991 implementing the statutory definition of "specialty occupation," the agency concluded that the statutory requirement for a degree in "the specific specialty or its equivalent" related back to the immediately preceding statutory text requiring expertise in "a body of highly specialized knowledge." This conscious decision by the agency is reflected in the regulatory definition of specialty occupation. In other words, the agency recognized in its final rule that "the" specific specialty for the qualifying degree in 214(i)(B) of the INA referred to the requirement in 214(i)(A) of the INA that a qualifying job must need the application of "a" body of highly specialized knowledge.

⁵ Supra Footnote 1.

⁶ Supra Footnotes 3 and 4.

⁷ See, e.g., Matter of B-C Inc. (decided January 25, 2018).

⁸ ld.

⁹ Supra Footnote 1.

¹⁰ Supra Footnote 3.

U.S. Department of Homeland Security, U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services Letter from Compete America re H-1B adjudications November 1, 2018 Page 4 of 5

There should be no presumption that alternative degree options as the minimum requirement for a job suggest, standing alone, that a specific body of knowledge is not required. Instead, the petitioning employer has the burden of proof to show what specific body of knowledge is required and how the alternative degree options each allow an individual to develop the required knowledge. It is common for many – if not most – arrays of professional job *duties* to be connected to *a single body of required knowledge* that can be attained through completion of alternative degrees.

This is especially the case in emerging fields of study. For example, top American universities offer degrees in bioinformatics under and through a number of different major fields of study. An individual might complete the courses to develop the "theoretical and practical application of *a body* of highly specialized knowledge" in bioinformatics by completing a bachelor's in Bioinformatics, Public Health, Biology, Genomics, or Computer Science. If an employer required, in the alternative, any one of these degrees for a bioinformatics job that should not detract in the least from whether the job requires a bachelor's or higher in the specific specialty of bioinformatics or its equivalent. Yet, current USCIS practices have led to regular RFEs, NOIDs, NOIRs, and denials in similar situations.

❖ PATTERNS IN H-1B ADJUDICATIONS THAT REFLECT NEW AGENCY INTERPRETATIONS BEYOND THE STATUTE'S PREREQUISITES FOR A "USUAL REQUIREMENT" OF A DEGREE

Employers are also reporting repeated instances of USCIS denying H-1B petitions for occupations that may have some limited instances of jobs where a bachelor's degree or higher is not required, even when those occupations normally do require that level of education for the majority of roles, as contemplated by the statute.

Nothing in the statute suggests Congress intended that the requirement of a "theoretical and practical application of a body of highly specialized knowledge" necessitate documentation that a bachelor's degree or higher is required in every single manifestation of an occupation. Indeed, when the agency promulgated its regulations in 1991 implementing the new statutory definition of "specialty occupation," the agency well-understood that its determination of whether the minimum requirements for entry into an occupation job was in a specialty occupation had nothing to do with whether one specific degree was required for all jobs in the occupation all the time across the economy for all employers. Instead, INS recognized that its identification of specialty occupations focused on job duties *usually* requiring a degree, a degree requirement being *common*, a degree *normally* being a minimum requirement, or the sponsoring employer *normally* requiring a degree.¹¹

In explaining the regulation still on the books today, the agency made clear both that the list codified in the regulations was not exhaustive and that the agency did anticipate that the identified fields were indeed expected to be specialty occupations. The codified list confirms that INS regarded the Department of Labor's Occupational Outlook Handbook (or OOH) references to degrees as "typical" or "usual" requirements as *sufficient* to establish a qualifying specialty occupation except when the agency publicly announced policy guidance based on specific information about an occupation. For example, accounting and architecture are identified by regulation as a specialty occupation, in the definitions

¹¹ Supra Footnote 4.

¹² See 56 FR 61111, at 61112 (December 2, 1991): "[T]he list of fields of endeavor **are included in the regulation as examples**. That list is by no means exhaustive." (Emphasis added.) See supra Footnote 3.

U.S. Department of Homeland Security, U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services Letter from Compete America re H-1B adjudications November 1, 2018 Page 5 of 5

section at 8 CFR 214.2(h)(4)(ii), but the Department of Labor's Occupational Outlook Handbook reports that accounting jobs "usually" but not "always" require a degree and that earning a bachelor's is "typically" the first step in becoming an architect. The agency has never published a policy memorandum suggesting that the accounting or architecture occupations have changed such that they should not be qualifying specialty occupations. The practical result is that the agency's regulations list certain occupations as qualifying as specialty occupation, even though a university degree is not always (100% of the time) required. Thus, for over 25 years INS and USCIS have consistently approved H-1B petitions when the particular job duties identified by the sponsoring H-1B employer are in an occupation the OOH says normally, typically, or usually requires a degree. Yet, of late, USCIS has regularly been issuing RFEs, NOIDs, NOIRs, and denials for H-1B petitions in occupations the OOH says commonly require a degree.

CONCLUSION

We have observed three changes in H-1B adjudication practices under the current administration that seem to permeate most of the increased H-1B adjudication inconsistencies experienced by employers. The agency appears to be acting outside of its own regulations and the controlling statute by requiring petitioners to comply with the agency's current view that:

- a comparatively entry-level job, and corresponding wage level, cannot be in a specialty occupation,
- the specific field of study requirement for a specialty occupation means the job must necessitate completion of a *single* major or qualifying degree, and
- the requirement for an occupation to *usually* carry a degree prerequisite means a degree must *always* be needed.

The agency has the option to evaluate, consistent with the statute, the viability of a new regulatory definition of specialty occupation and we are aware that the Trump administration's Unified Agenda states the intent to engage in a formal rulemaking on this subject. We certainly welcome the opportunity to share our thoughts in any public notice and comment rulemaking in this important area. In the meantime, it remains unclear that the above-listed, three H-1B adjudication practices are appropriate under the statute or regulations. At a minimum, the revisions to *employer* practices and procedures that are necessary to accommodate the new USCIS approach to H-1B adjudications require the agency to provide significantly more detail about its change in interpretation and policies.

The Compete America coalition asks that both DHS and USCIS legal officers review the agency's current H-1B adjudications and practices, and provide any clarification needed either internally or with the regulated community prior to the agency's receipt of FY2020 H-1B cases. Thank you for your attention to this matter.

Respectfully submitted,

Scott Corley

Executive Director, Compete America Coalition



February 26, 2019

Mr. Scott Corley
Executive Director
Compete America Coalition
scott@corleydc.com

VIA ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSION

Dear Mr. Corley:

Thank you for inviting me to speak with your organization on February 5, 2019. I would also like to thank you for your October 26, 2018 and November 1, 2018 letters to Secretary Nielsen. Secretary Nielsen asked that I respond on her behalf.

As we discussed, I have made it a priority of my tenure as Director of U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services (USCIS) to ensure that all of our policies adhere to our immigration laws and regulations. In addition, USCIS is committed to ensuring that immigration policies, to the extent permissible under existing laws, protect the economic interests of U.S. workers, as required by Executive Order 13788, Buy American and Hire American (Hire American EO).

USCIS has issued several policy updates that are consistent with the Hire American EO and the law. These include the following:

- Rescission of the December 22, 2000 "Guidance Memo on H-1B Computer Related Positions" (March 31, 2017);
- Rescission of Guidance Regarding Deference to Prior Determinations of Eligibility in the Adjudication of Petitions for Extension of Nonimmigrant Status (October 23, 2017);
- Contracts and Itineraries Requirements for H-1B Petitions involving Third-Party Worksites (February 22, 2018);
- Matter of S- Inc., Adopted Decision 2018-02 (AAO March 23, 2018);
- Issuance of Certain RFEs and NOIDs (July 13, 2018); and
- The publication of several data sets that provide the public with transparency into the H-1B, H-2, L-1, and Employment Authorization Document programs.

We believe these policies adhere to the law and regulations, as I noted in our discussion. However, as I also mentioned, we are committed to reviewing existing policies and practices and will consider issuing additional guidance, as needed, to provide further clarity regarding adjudications and practices. We encourage the public to contact us with questions and concerns regarding our policies.

In order to most meaningfully review your concerns, we encourage you to submit specific examples and documentation of cases where clarity on issues is needed, where there is a trend of incorrect adjudications on an issue, or where you believe a policy runs counter to law and regulations. Given that your membership consists of various employers and organizations, it is more helpful for us to review a pattern of such inconsistencies observed across a spectrum of petitioners rather than individual cases from a single employer. Please submit such examples to our Public Engagement mailbox (public.engagement@uscis.dhs.gov).¹

On February 5, we also discussed USCIS' regulatory priorities as outlined in the Unified Agenda at www.reginfo.gov.

We published a Notice of Proposed Rulemaking (NPRM), Registration Requirements for Petitioners Seeking to File H-1B Petitions on behalf of Cap-Subject Aliens, on December 3, 2018. We reviewed the comment you submitted to us for consideration during the public notice and comment period. We published the Final Rule on January 31, 2019, where we responded to all comments received.

Effective April 1, 2019, this rule will change the order in which USCIS counts allocations towards the annual H-1B numerical limitation and the advanced degree exemption from this cap. This will likely increase the number of petitions for beneficiaries with a Master's or higher degree from a public or nonprofit U.S. institution of higher education to be selected under the H-1B numerical allocations. The Final Rule also includes a registration requirement for petitioners, which we have suspended as we operationalize the system. We look forward to your participation when we engage the public on this system, as noted in the Final Rule.

Looking to the future, in our H-1B Strengthening rule, we expect to propose revisions to the definition of "specialty occupation" and to make other changes that we believe will better protect U.S. workers and wages and to ensure H-1B nonimmigrants are paid appropriate wages.

We expect to propose a regulation that will assist in our implementation of a digital environment for processing immigration benefit requests. We believe this will make filing and adjudication of such requests more efficient and consistent. As a corollary, we are currently conducting a Known Employer pilot to further inform our efforts to reduce the paperwork burden for both employers and USCIS and to identify issues that may be "pre-adjudicated," as opposed to requiring such proof every time certain petitions are filed by a particular employer.

We further expect to propose rescission of work authorization for H-4 nonimmigrant spouses and to finalize rescission of regulations pertaining to parole of international entrepreneurs. As I stated during our discussion, USCIS believes such issues are best left to Congress to consider. Please see the Unified Agenda for more details about these and other regulatory initiatives underway.

¹ This mailbox does not replace normal motions and appeals channels, and it should not be used as a vehicle to seek the reopening or reconsideration of a particular case or to appeal a decision.

Mr. Scott Corley Page 3

Taken together, USCIS believes these recent policy clarifications, regulatory changes, and regulatory proposals adhere to the law and regulations, significantly strengthen our nation's immigration system, better protect U.S. workers, and advance the prosperity of all Americans.

As a final note, I would just like to address concerns relating to backlogs, and I would like to thank you for your statement on February 5, disavowing those who claim that we are intentionally slowing down our workflow. I would never permit such actions at USCIS.

We make every effort to adjudicate every case as efficiently as possible, in accordance with all applicable laws, policies, and regulations. Where possible, cases are completed well-within the agency's standard processing goals. However, we are always working to improve in this area. This is why USCIS has implemented a range of process and operational reforms, hired additional staff, and expanded facilities to ensure our ability to adjudicate keeps pace with unprecedented demand for services over recent years. We believe our electronic filing and processing initiatives will help as well. That said, we will never compromise our responsibility to make what we believe is the correct decision on each particular case, even if it means extending adjudication of a case beyond normal processing times.

Thank you again for inviting me to discuss these important issues with you. Notes from our meeting will be posted for the public in USCIS' Electronic Reading Room.

Sincerely,

L. Francis Cissna

2. FLCi

Director